Hardington Mandeville Village Hall
Registered Charity No: - 304551

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 6th June, 2018

1.	Present: - Mr. P. Bysouth (Chair), Mrs. D. Creed, Mrs. K. Dodge, Mrs. E. Gilmore, Mr. J. Gilmore, Mr. A. Middleton, Mrs. V. Marden, Mr. D. Beckley, 
Mrs. J. Beckley, Mrs. A. Brooks, Mrs. G. Bysouth, Mr. R. Carpenter, Mr. T. Cherry, Mrs. V. Cherry, Mrs. C. Delaney, Mr. N. Lunt, Mrs. T. Ogden, Mrs. J. Watkins.

2. 	Apologies received from: - Mr. D. Cleaton, Mr. S. Ogden, Mrs. S. Jinks, 
	Mrs. L. Lines, Mrs. S. Phillips, Mr. P. Vallis, Mr. T. Watkins.

3.	Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on the 15th May, 2017
	The minutes were approved subject to the following amendment.

David Cleaton had asked for an amendment to the 2017 AGM minutes as follows:

Under the minutes of the 2017 AGM (Item 4 Paragraph 2) I feel that I must ask for an amendment to the minutes. At the meeting I was pointing out that two different Notices of the Meeting and Agenda had been made available. One had been distributed to all households in the village, but this was different to the one that the chair of the AGM was using. I sought clarification as to why a different Notice/Agenda, to the one distributed in The Messenger, was being used.  I would be grateful if the minutes of the last AGM could be amended to reflect the accuracy of my comments.

The Chairman welcomed the opportunity to clarify this matter. David had emailed the Chairman separately to make two points:

(i) David considered that the agenda in the Messenger had led people to believe they could to come and stand for election at the AGM, whereas the agenda the Chairman had used at the meeting said that applications for election had to be submitted a few days before the AGM. The Chairman had therefore refused to allow people to put themselves forward for election at the AGM itself.
(ii) David considered that there had been residents present at the AGM who were willing to stand for the Committee but that the Chairman had ruled against additional nominations at that stage.

The Chairman commented on these points as follows:

(i) The agenda in the Messenger did not mention how to stand for election. It invited people to come and vote in the election of members to the VH Committee. When the Chairman had realised this omission, he had included details of how to stand for election in the notice / agenda that was put on the village notice boards and in the shop. If he had not done so, then no-one would have had any idea about how to apply for election. He had, in fact, already sent the Messenger a notice for inclusion in the May edition explaining how to apply for election. However, when they received the agenda at a later date, the previous notice was not published.
(ii) There was no one at the AGM who wished to stand for election, and who was prevented from doing so by his ruling. 24 people attended the AGM, of whom 10 joined the new committee and a further 5 had already indicated to the Chairman before the meeting that they did not wish to stand. 8 people were members of the Hardington Players who had already declined to stand as the Players appointed representative on the VH Committee when asked to volunteer at the Players AGM which had taken place the previous week. This left just one person as the resident who may have been prevented from standing. However, this person declined the Chairman’s invitation to be co-opted, saying that he did not want the commitment of being on the Committee now he was retired.

4.	Matters arising from the minutes: - 

As reported in the 2017 minutes, the Chairman had contacted the Charity Commission and they had confirmed that:

In general terms the Village Hall Committee of Management are the Administering Trustees, especially where this is reflected in a charity’s governing document. Thus, all the members of the Village Hall Committee, elected, appointed representatives or co-opted are trustees and so are entitled to vote at the meetings of the Committee unless the governing document states otherwise.

The Village Hall Committee had accepted this advice, and all members had signed a Trustee declaration and acceptance of responsibilities. 

The Chairman had also contacted Robert Horn at the Community Council about the conversation he had had with Nick Lunt. Mr Horn had felt Nick may have misinterpreted that conversation as he (Mr Horn) felt he had made it very clear that the public did not have a right to be present at meetings of the Village Hall Committee. Since then, Mr Horn had published information in the Community Council’s Newsletter (which is sent to all member village halls in Somerset) confirming this advice, and also stating that their minutes and agendas were private documents and did not need to be published.

Mr Horn had also supported the Charity Commission’s advice regarding the trustee status of the village hall’s committee members as outlined above.

Nick Lunt questioned the authority of the Community Council for Somerset. The Chairman said he had contacted Mr Horn about this, and his response had been as follows:

Regarding the knowledge of the Community Council for Somerset, all of the advice we offer is based on training and information sheets which are rigorously written in conjunction with guidelines from the Charity Commission, HMRC and specialists in charity law. All information sheets are approved by either the charity commission, government department or relevant body, so I can honestly say that if we state something as a fact, requirement, or best practice both the law and the charity commission would concur. To ignore the charity commission and the law is to risk being liable for Breach of Trust and / or have the charity’s status revoked.

5.	The Annual Report and Accounts were presented by Mr. P. Bysouth and 
Mr. J. Gilmore.  The accounts have been examined by an Independent Examiner
and a certificate received.  The main components of Receipts and Payments are 
detailed in the Annual report.  The importance of future fund raising was stressed 
due to a number of personal changes.  Expertise from villagers outside the Village Hall Committee would be required to assist with grants and fund raising.  
Mr. N. Lunt commented that this was a very good report.
Mrs. J. Watkins asked for a breakdown of hall hire/fundraising.

6.	Procedure for election and co-option onto the Committee was explained by
	the Chairman.  The following five members were elected on to the Village Hall 
	Committee – Mr. P. Bysouth, Mrs. E Gilmore, Mr. J. Gilmore, Mrs. S. Jinks,
	Mr. A. Middleton.  The following representatives have been appointed to the 
	Committee – Mrs. D. Creed (representing St. Mary’s Church), Mr. D. Beckley 
	(representing Hardington Players), Mrs. C. Delaney (representing Hardington and 
	Pendomer W.I.), Mrs. V. Marden (representing the Garden Club) and Mr. P. Vallis
	(representing the Parish Council).

Jackie Watkins had said she was confused about how and why the chairman was co-opted back onto the Committee instead of standing for re-election at last year’s AGM (2017). Her husband, Tim Watkins had also raised the matter of the co-option procedures with the Committee

The Chairman explained that Charity Commission guidance was clear that charities had the power to co-opt individuals onto the committee if they felt that person had skills that could contribute to the work of the committee.  ACRE ‘s (Action for Communities in Rural England) guidance made it clear that any co-option must take place at the first meeting after the AGM, not at the AGM itself.

Clause 3 (1) of the trust deed stated that the committee may include co-opted members:

‘The Committee of Management (hereinafter called “the Committee”) shall consist of Elected and Representative members and may include co-opted members’

Clause 3 (2) stated how the members shall be elected:

‘Five elected members of the Committee (other than those appointed under Clause 5 to fill casual vacancies) shall be elected at the Annual General meeting to be held as in this Deed provided for a term of office commencing at the end of the Annual General Meeting at which they are elected and expiring at the end of the Annual General Meeting in the following year.’

Clause 3 (3) made it clear that there may be up to five co-opted members:

‘The Committee shall have power to co-opt no more than five members to hold office until the end of the Annual General Meeting following’

This clause confirms that it is the Committee that has the power to co-opt. It can do this at any time, but the co-optee will only serve until the end of the following AGM.

Clause 5 explained the procedure if a member left the Committee during the year:

‘Upon the occurrence of a casual vacancy the Committee shall cause a note thereof to be entered in their Minute Book at their next meeting and if in the office of Representative Member, it shall be notified as soon as possible to the proper appointing organisation. A casual vacancy in the office of Elected Member may be filled by the Committee and in the office of Representative Member by the proper appointing organisation.
A member appointed to fill a casual vacancy shall hold office only for the unexpired term of office of the Member in whose place he is appointed.’

It should be noted that this clause used the word ‘appoint’ and not the word ‘co-opt’. It was clear that the trust deed meant appoint and not co-opt as was confirmed by Clause 3 (2). It gave the Committee the power (only) to appoint a replacement for elected members, since the co-option power was granted in the following clause 3 (3).

The Chairman said that the committee had always taken the view that if more than 5 people wished to join the Committee, then they were welcomed as members. He agreed with Jackie’s comment that this meant that there would never be (and had never been) an election, because if there were more than 5 applicants, the extra applicants would be co-opted instead. This had always been followed as the usual practice. At the 2008 AGM, for example, 10 individual members (including Karen Clotworthy, the chair at the time) had joined the Committee, although it was not stated who was elected and who was co-opted.  In 2017 the Committee had produced an annual report and accounts which, for the first time, had been based on the Charity Commission’s model. This required that the report show whether the Trustee was elected, appointed or co-opted, and thus the procedure in 2017 was followed in order to meet this requirement.

Until May 2016 the Chairman had been the Parish Council’s appointed representative on the Committee. However, he ceased to be their representative after that date, and then had no status on the Committee. He made the Committee aware of this and, as no-one else wished to be the Chair, they decided to co-opt him. The 2016/17 Annual Report presented at the AGM showed the Chairman as a co-opted member, so his status on the Committee was public knowledge. Five members were elected to the Committee at the 2017 AGM but, as there was still no-one on the Committee who wished to be the Chair, they decided to co-opt him back onto the committee again. 

Thus, the election and procedures followed by the Committee at the 2017 AGM were in line with the trust deed and rules. The Chairman’s co-option onto the 2017/18 Committee was also in line with the trust deed and was the continuation of an existing arrangement which was already public knowledge.
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7.	Any Other Business 

(i) Hardington Mandeville Village Hall Business Plan was presented to the meeting

The Village Hall Committee aims to provide a Village Hall which all villagers feel they can use, and which is the centre of village activities. It has, therefore, produced this plan to aid it in this objective. After initial work by a subcommittee, including contribution from other villagers, the Committee itself completed the Plan.

The main purpose of the Plan is to examine how the Village Hall Committee delivers services to the community now and in the future.  However, in addition to this, it anticipates that the plan would

· Enable the Village Hall Committee to share its ideas with the village generally
· Form the basis for grant applications
· Make people aware of how the Village Hall Committee works,
· Encourage people to become involved with the work of the Hall
· Aid planning for the future of the hall 
· Help make the most of the facilities provided by the Hall
· Make the working of the Committee more transparent.

 	(ii) A statement as to why the accountancy figures for year ended 31st March, 2017
submitted to the Charity Commission appear to be different from those presented at the AGM on 15th May, 2017.  The Treasurer explained that the figures submitted to the Charity Commission were adjusted from those presented at the AGM accommodating comments made by various accountants.  This removed inconsistencies in presentation and only net figures were used.  The Village Hall Committee decided that it was not necessary to reissue the AGM figures as there had been no material changes.  Charity Commission rules do not require detailed breakdowns for income less than £25K not £10K as stated by others.  

	(iii) Stewart Ogden had asked the following issue to be raised at the AGM:

‘In recent years the Trust Deed seems to have grown in importance and has become an issue for some who do not feel comfortable accepting the responsibility of the Deed to a point of not being willing to be part of the committee.  My question is, are there any plans to modernise an out of date 50-year-old trust deed?’

The Chairman commented that Stewart had raised people’s concern that, as a trustee of an unincorporated charity, they could have a personal liability for any loss or liability accrued by the village hall. This was probably more of a question of perception rather than a real possibility. The Village Hall was a small local charity which simply hired out the hall to local people and groups. It had a modest expenditure, with no employees and no trading arm. It was unlikely that any liabilities incurred would not be covered by the hall’s employers’ liability, public liability or trustee indemnity insurance. The Charity Commission also had the power to relieve Trustees from personal liability where they had acted honestly and reasonably. As their CC3 guidance stated:

The Charity Commission expects trustees to take their responsibilities seriously. Using this guidance and ensuring you give sufficient time and attention to your charity’s business will help. The commission recognises that most trustees are volunteers who sometimes make honest mistakes. Trustees are not expected to be perfect - they are expected to do their best to comply with their duties. Charity law generally protects trustees who have acted honestly and reasonably.

The Chairman made the point that the Hall’s unincorporated charity trust deed was considered the most appropriate one for small, local charities. The model was widely used by village halls and other types of small charities, and the structure was relatively simple and well understood. More modern wordings were available from the Charity Commission and other bodies, but if these were on the unincorporated charity model, they would not address Stewart’s concern. Some models did, however, allow the charity trustees to delegate any of their powers or functions to a (sub) committee, provided there was a least one charity trustee on that committee.

The Committee had also considered the suggestion that the number of Trustees be restricted, and that people who did not wish to be Trustees should be given an advisory role on the Committee. The Charity Commission required a minimum of 3 trustees with a quorum of 3. However, this could lead to problems in the event of illness, holidays or other commitments, and the Chairman pointed out that the Parish Council had increased its membership from 5 to 7 councillors for this reason. An advisory committee might also lead to people trying to influence the direction and decisions of the charity without bearing any of the responsibility. An advisory member could not take part in the trustees’ deliberations or voting, otherwise they would be viewed as being a trustee because they would have been taking part in the running of the charity. 

The guidance the Committee had received was that it was not possible for the village hall committee to adopt a new trust deed, and its trust deed did not give it the power to do so. Under charity legislation it had limited powers to make certain changes to the existing deed, and these were summarised in the Charity Commission’s guidance ‘How to make changes to your charity’s governing document.’

The option for the Committee was, therefore, to set up a new village hall charity, transfer the existing charity’s assets to it, and then wind up the existing charity. The Charity Commission had indicated that this was their preferred solution for major changes. Two models were suitable for a charity wishing to limit the personal liability of the trustees – either a Company Limited by Guarantee or a Charitable Incorporated Organisation. If a charity structure was a corporate body then the Charity Commission’s view was that generally its trustees were not personally liable for what it did. A corporate charity would also be able to hold ownership of the village hall property, rather than requiring the Parish Council to be a custodian trustee.

As could be seen from this explanation the Committee had already spent some time looking at ‘modernising’ the trust deed. The Community Council for Somerset could help with this matter, but their experience with other village halls had been that it was still a complex and time-consuming exercise with potentially significant legal costs. The Chairman said that taking this into consideration the Committee could not justify changes to the Trust Deed at present, when there were so many far more pressing issues to deal with. It had, however, included the issue in the Business Plan as a long-term objective when time and resources permitted. 

	(iv) Stewart Ogden had asked the following questions – How has the solar and electric
heating performed against the original business cases and any post investment review?  Is there a saving compared to the old based system?  The Treasurer stated that Utility costs during 2011/12 and 2012/13 were £3 - £3.5K.  Income from the Solar PV was £900 - £1000 per annum as predicted.  Current electricity costs were £4 - £4.5K.  Approximately £1k. more but resulting in a much-improved hall ambience and stemming further deterioration in the fabric of the building.  The annual income would recover the capital cost of the Solar PV in 7 – 8 years leaving 12 – 13 years of income steam for the hall benefit.  It is not possible to estimate the current costs of electrical heating only as there are many other power consumers in the VH including lights, cooker, dishwasher, water heating etc.
(v) David Cleaton had asked the following item be raised at the AGM:

“Whilst I welcome the inclusion of a Village Hall update in The Messenger, I (& others) remain concerned about the lack of transparency surrounding Village Hall business. I can only use the Parish Council as a benchmark where, for example, residents of the village can ask the Council questions before the meetings; can sit in and observe the meetings of the Council; the agendas and minutes of the Council meetings are published for all to see. After all, the Village Hall Committee is, to a large extent, a sub-committee of the Parish Council. So, the question I ask is why can't the Village Hall Committee adopt the same principles as the Parish Council?”

The Chairman said that David Cleaton had not appreciated the difference between a statutory body (the Parish Council) and a charity (the village hall committee). Charities and statutory bodies may share common aims (such as providing for the community) and a parish councillor may also be a trustee. However, they operated in different ways with different rules, operating procedures and methods. As a charity, the VH Committee was not, and could never be, a subcommittee of the Parish Council. The Parish Council was not a trustee and had no role in the management of the charity – if it did get involved, it would be acting outside of its powers. As far as David’s other points were concerned, the Chairman felt it was worth repeating the comments the VH Committee had already sent to Tim Watkins on this matter:

1. ‘The Village Hall Committee is not a body of public interest. It is a charity with a governing document that sets out its purpose and how it should operate.
2. The purpose of the charity is to run the Village Hall for the inhabitants of Hardington Mandeville and the neighbourhood, which is known as the ‘area of benefit’.
3. Thus, the inhabitants are not the constituents of the charity, nor are they members of the charity. The inhabitants are the beneficiaries of the charity.
4. The governing documents sets out the powers of these beneficiaries. These are to attend the AGM and receive the Village Hall Committee’s annual report and accounts; to elect five members to the Village Hall Committee at the AGM; and to attend and vote at a meeting called by the Trustees to liquidate the charity. These are the only rights given to the beneficiaries under the charity’s governing document.
5. The governing document does not require that the minutes of the Village Hall Committee’s meetings are published. This was a decision taken by the Parish Council when they established the charity in 1968. The Charity Commission’s guidance states that minutes of trustees’ meetings are not open documents, and do not have to be made available for public inspection unless the governing document requires this.
6. The Charity Commission’s guidance also states that they would expect non-trustees to be present at Committee meetings only for relevant agenda items – for example, a professional adviser invited to the meeting to assist in the understanding of technical matters.
7. The Trustees can, therefore organise their meetings in the most efficient and appropriate way. You attended the 2017 AGM and witnessed the deplorable way in which some members of the public expressed their views, and the disgraceful personal attacks on the chairman. It would be irresponsible for the Trustees to jeopardize their work by having their meetings disrupted in this way.
8. It is not a question of misunderstanding the requirement for confidentiality, or of trying to hide incompetence or of hiding wrongdoing.  It is a question of the Village Hall Committee needing the time and the space to fully consider their options and to reach impartial and appropriate decisions away from public interference.
9. The Trustees are all volunteers and consider it unreasonable to suggest that they should be distracted from their task of running the Hall and should use their leisure time redacting minutes instead.
All of the above does not mean that the Village Hall Committee wishes to be secretive, and it is examining and implementing ways in which it can communicate effectively with Hall users and the residents of the Parish generally. However, the Village Hall Committee concludes that opening our meetings to the public and publishing our minutes is not an appropriate or necessary way to do so.’

There was discussion as to whether the mundane business of most Committee meetings would be of interest to many people. Some felt that David’s suggestions would help increase interest and support for the village hall, whilst others felt that more publicity for events taking place at the hall was what was needed. Some suggested that the Committee might put a note in the Messenger that it had nothing to report that particular month! It was suggested that the waning of support was a problem for village organisations generally, and that this was not necessarily due to a lack of transparency.

(vi) Tim Watkins had asked 3 questions regarding a Conflict of Interest Policy

1. Regarding CC29 Conflicts of Interest, do the trustees now have in place a conflict of interest policy, a register of conflicts of interest and a standing agenda item to disclose conflicts of interest at each meeting of the trustees?
2.	If so, can the meeting be informed of the policy and current recording?
3 	If this is not in place, bearing in mind it is simple and quick to do so, when will the trustees commit to having completed these actions?

The Chairman replied that the Village Hall did not have a conflict of interest policy; a register of interests, or a standing agenda item to disclose conflicts of interests at each meeting of the Trustees. However, as reported at the Parish Council’s Annual Assembly meeting in April and confirmed in both the Village Hall’s 2017/18 annual report and accounts and the Business Plan, this was already one of the issues the Committee intended to address within the next year. The Chairman felt that the production of such a policy was not ‘simple and quick to do’. The CC29 guidance alone was 26 pages long. Having worked on producing policies as Chair of both the Parish Council and the Village Hall Committee, his experience was that it was a time-consuming process requiring research, thought and careful preparation.

(v) Tim Watkins had also raised 3 questions regarding external Funding Applications:
1	What external funding applications have been applied for in the last financial year, and with what success (detail amounts/aims)?
2	What external funding applications will be applied for in this financial year, and with what aims (detail amounts/aims)?
3	If no applications made, nor planned, why are outside routes of funding not being actively sought?

The Chairman said that, as was reported at the Annual Assembly and in the Annual Report & Accounts, the Committee had obtained a Building Condition Survey in July 2017. One project, the repointing at the front of the Hall was proceeding, and external funding was being provided by the Parish Council. The Committee did not wish to carry out works on a piecemeal basis. As both those reports had made clear, it had often been necessary for further investigations to be made (such as, for example in respect of the accessible toilet) before quotations could be obtained. These quotations were now being sought, as any external funders would require such details to enable them to consider applications. A Business Plan had been prepared which listed the objective, problem, outcome, cost and timescale of projects. One of its objectives was to form the basis for grant applications. 

There was a negative response from those present when asked if anyone would help 
with obtaining grants.  

(viii) An e-mail had been received from Mr. Jack Clotworthy informing the Committee 
that due to personal and work commitments he would be stepping down organising village events.  A letter would be sent thanking him for all he has done for the village. 
Action: - Mrs. D. Creed. 
 






   
	
	

